
Baldwin Planning Board 

Meeting Minutes 

May 25, 2017 

I. Public Hearing – D&D Oil Bulk Oil Storage Facility 

Public discussion focused on the safety measures to prevent spills, especially measures 

that should be taken during construction to prevent cracks to catch basin resulting from 

frost heave. 

II. Call to order 

Norman Blake called to order the regular meeting of the Baldwin Planning Board at 

7:10 PM on May 25, 2017 at the Baldwin Town Office. 

III. Roll call 

Matt Fricker conducted a roll call. The following persons were present: Planning 

Board- Norman Blake, Jo Pierce, David Strock, Glen Reynolds, Nichol Ernst, Matt 

Fricker; Selectmen- Jeff Sanborn, Dwight Warren; CEO- Wes Sunderland; Residents of 

Baldwin; Olin Thomas, Vin Lawrence, Nik and Karina Harrington, Brent Libby. 

Representing D&D Oil were Dale and Debra Verrill and Scott Collins, P.E. 

IV. Approval of minutes from last meeting 

Matt Fricker read the minutes from the last meeting, 5.11.17. The minutes were 

amended and approved. 

V. Open issues 

a) D&D Oil CUP – Documentation (attached) was on 5.20.17 during the Site 

Walk to revise the CUP submitted on 4.27.17. 

 David Strock had questions about potential leaks. It was noted that all 

leaks must be reported to ME DEP. A copy of D&D Oil’s Spill 

Prevention, Control and Countermeasure Plan (SPCC) will be 

provided to the Baldwin Fire Chief. 

 Dale stated that he has never had a spill in 10 years of business. D&D 

Oil currently has 3 trucks and Dale is the only driver 

 Having D&D Oil obtain an insurance policy rider protecting the Town 

against costs of spill clean-up was discussed.  It was clarified that the 

State covers all costs of spill clean-up through the Groundwater 



Protection Fund (funded by taxes on all gas and oil sales). David 

Strock indicated that caps on coverage are $750,00 each incident, and 

$2 million per premises. 

 Dwight Warren asked if the main (king) valves would be locked to 

prevent theft and potential spillage from the storage tanks, since he has 

seen this in practice at other fuel storage facilities.  Dale Verrill said 

there are currently no plans for locks on the main tank valves. 

 Norm Blake asked about the color of the tanks. Dale Verrill said they 

would be painted a dull red primer color.  Norm requested a matte 

finish and suggested a light grey, neutral color. 

 Norm asked about the white pines planned for vegetative screening.  

The plans (attached) show a sufficient number of white pines 

approximately 6’ tall planted in front of the bulk fuel storage facility.  

Norm requested that D&D Oil maintain the vegetative screening 

should any of the pines die after planting. 

 There was more discussion about drainage under the concrete catch 

basin, the high water table in Baldwin and the danger of frost heave 

creating cracks in the catch basin.  D&D Oil and St. Germain Collins 

(Environmental Consulting Group) were asked to ensure that adequate 

depth, gravel, footings, etc., were incorporated during construction to 

minimize the chance of frost heave creating cracks in the catch basin. 

 The Planning Board asked how much of the field was planned to be 

stumped out.  Dale indicated that he wanted to stump out all of it and 

plant grass if he has enough resources to do so.  The Planning Board 

indicated enough of the field should be stumped out so trucks and 

equipment have adequate room to move around. 

 The Planning Board requested that D&D Oil post the DEP phone 

number on the shed or rack or on a sign visible from the road in case 

someone notices a spill and needs to report it. 

 The Planning Board initially suggested that the facility be restricted to 

servicing D&D trucks only. Upon extended discussion, recognizing 

that in emergencies, perhaps to help out a friend, etc., other than D&D 

Oil trucks may need to use the facility. Additionally, tankers delivering 

oil would not be D&D trucks. 



 Hours of Operation were discussed.  David Strock wanted hours of 

operation restricted to 6 AM – 11 PM (versus 24x7 access).  A motion 

was made to set the hours of operation from 6 AM – 11 PM. The 

motion was seconded and put to a vote.  The motion failed to pass 3-2. 

 David Strock made a motion that no additional commercial operations 

be allowed on the property.  The motion was seconded and voted on.  

The motion failed 4-1. 

 Discussion of Proposed Conditions for CUP: 

o The gate should be at least 100 feet off of the road (Route 113). 

o Post DEP spill-reporting phone number by gate so it is visible 

in case of spills. 

o Ensure field is stumped out adequately and drivable so trucks 

have room to move around and especially so emergency crews 

have room to operate in the event of a spill or fire. 

 N.B. East Gate post to SE corner – clear out that 

triangle. 

o Plant and maintain a double-staggered row of ≥ 6 foot white 

pines as a visual barrier between the facility and the road. 

o Tanks painted in a matte finish – consider light grey vs. primer 

red. 

o Provide copy of SPCC to Baldwin Fire Chief 

o Hours of operation are 24x7 

o Lighting must be low intensity from dusk to dawn to prevent 

light pollution and all lighting should directed be inward and 

downward, including all lighting on rack. 

o It is proposed that there be no limit to truck traffic. 

o Any signage must be less than 20 square feet. 10 square feet 

recommended. 

o No painting of company names or logos on tanks that would be 

noticeable from the road. 

o Obey all State and Federal laws 



o Provide a copy of State Fire Marshall permit to Town. 

o D&D Oil should provide an annual statement via mail on the 

date of the CUP approval attesting that the containment unit is 

in good working order. 

o All of the applicants submissions are included in the CUP and 

the statements contained therein are material to the CUP unless 

modified in writing by the Planning Board. 

o The Town Fire Department must be notified within 24 hours of 

any spill. 

o D&D Oil shall provide proof of liability insurance, specifically 

for the Bulk Oil Storage facility to the Town. 

o D&D Oil should take reasonable efforts to minimize back-up 

alarms. 

o Standard Conditions (attached) 

 The Planning Board voted unanimously to table a vote on approval of 

the CUP until the 6.8.17 meeting.  Matt will write up a list of all CUP 

conditions and distribute to the Planning Board and the applicant. 

b) Community Center – A new site map with parking spaces delineated was 

presented as part of the in-process development of the Community Center 

CUP. There was a discussion about the adequacy of the parking spaces given 

full use of the Community Center, ball fields, etc. 

c) Dodge Oil – Wes Sunderland, CEO submitted a “punch list” (attached) based 

on an interview that he conducted with Jay banks on 5.23.17.  The list shows 

that Dodge Oil is making progress on the conditions of their CUP. 

d) Nature’s Wilderness 

 Relative to the discussion at the 5/11/17 Planning Board meeting 

regarding a possible plan for Nature’s Wilderness to work on Marston 

Road, the plan drawn up by the CEO was reviewed by the Selectmen.  

The CEO was asked to rescind the plan and no action is to be taken. 

 Nature’s Wilderness is in violation of Town Ordinances due to 

building a foundation for a conference center without a permit.  Part of 

the plan to rectify the violation is to submit CUP and have approved it 

approved by the Planning Board. A CUP was initially submitted in 



October 2016, but it was not accepted for review due to 

incompleteness.  

o Matt Fricker indicated that this creates a “Catch-22” situation 

because the Planning Board is required to reject any CUP when 

the applicant has an existing violation (Land Use Ordinance of 

the Town of Baldwin, Maine, as of 3.11.17. Section 8.1, 

Conditional Use Permit - An application for a conditional use 

permit or site plan review approval must be denied for any 

property where a violation exists until such violation has been 

corrected or resolved).   

o Further complicating the situation is another aspect of the Land 

Use Ordinance:  (Land Use Ordinance of the Town of Baldwin, 

Maine, as of 3.11.17. Section 8.5, Reapplication - If the 

Planning Board shall deny a conditional use application, a 

second request of a similar nature shall not be brought before 

the Planning Board within two years from the date of the first 

request, unless in the opinion of the majority of the Planning 

Board, substantial new evidence can be brought forward, or 

unless the Planning Board finds that an error of law or 

misunderstanding of facts has been made, or unless 

amendment has been made to this Ordinance which changes 

the status, circumstances, or conditions of the matter which 

was brought before the Planning Board). 

o It was determined that Nature’s Wilderness must resolve the 

violation issue with the Selectmen in a way that does not 

require Nature’s Wilderness to submit a CUP until after the 

violation is resolved. 

 A letter (attached) from Jeff Amos, PE of Terradyn consultants, LLC 

was provided by CEO Wes Sunderland. It indicated that once 

Terradyn gets the results of a topographic survey Nature’s Wilderness 

is having conducted by Statewide Surveys, they will prepare a concept 

plan, submit it to the CEO and appear before the Planning Board. 

 

VI. New business 

a) FEMA Flood Plan – Norman Blake has new flood zone information that will 

be important to Baldwin residents that may require flood insurance.  This will 



be discussed further at the next Planning Board meeting and a public notice 

will be placed for a public hearing on the matter. 

b) Jeff Sanborn indicated that the Planning Board would be receiving a CUP for 

a log yard (wholesale business buying and selling logs). 

VII. Adjournment 

Norman Blake adjourned the meeting at 10:15 PM. 

Minutes submitted by:  Matt Fricker 



































 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


